Hardwood Silviculture Cooperative

Summer Management Committee Meeting Minutes

July 19-20, 2005
Next meeting January 11-12, 2006 location Corvallis, OR 

Tuesday July 19, 2005:

Attendees: Andrew Bluhm and Dave Hibbs- OSU; Doug Robin and Mike Cafferata- ODF; Florian Deisenhofer, George McFadden- WA DNR; Lyle Almond- Makah Tribe; Larry Larsen and Jeannette Griese- BLM; Robert Deal- PNW, Portland, OR; Larry Mason- UW, Rural Technology Initiative; Wayne Patterson- Siuslaw National Forest 

The meeting began at 8:00am at the Hebo District Ranger Station, Siuslaw National Forest.  Many thanks go out to Wayne Patterson (Siuslaw National Forest) and Sarah Greene (PNW Research Station, Corvallis, OR) for providing the meeting space, tour stop locations and much of the logistical planning.

The day was spent touring three alder research experiments on Cascade Head Experimental Forest.  According to their website (http://www.fsl.orst.edu/chef/), “the 11,890-acre Cascade Head Experimental Forest was established in 1934 for scientific study of typical coastal Sitka spruce-western hemlock forests found along the Oregon Coast. The forest stands at Cascade Head have been used for long-term studies, experimentation, and ecosystem research since then. In 1974 an act of Congress established the 9,670-acre Cascade Head Scenic Research Area that includes the western half of the experimental forest (see map), several prairie headlands, the Salmon River estuary to the south, and contiguous private lands. Direction for the Scenic Research Area encourages scientific study while promoting a sensitive relationship between humans and their environment. The combination of the two areas has resulted in a more diverse and coastal related research program. In 1980 the entire area was designated a Biosphere Reserve as part of the United Nations Biosphere Reserve system.” Please see the website for much more information regarding the forest.
The first tour stop was a red alder provenance trial set up in 1969 by Dean DeBell.  His publication, published in 1989, is available on the web at: www.treesearch.fs.fed.us/pubs/9242.  Please see the publication for detailed results.  Although the trees are 36 years old data is available only through age 15.  The group agreed that more measurements would be extremely valuable; however no plot maps were found.  Dave Hibbs and Andrew Bluhm said they would “dig a little deeper” for detailed plot maps.

At the site Dave provided a history of this study by placing it in context of other contemporary studies which hinted at geographic differences in red alder.  Andrew Bluhm then provided a summary of DeBell’s results.  These included:

· This experiment is thought to be the very first time red alder was ever planted and is currently 36 years old.

· It was planted with natural (i.e. pulled) seedlings collected from 8 locations throughout the PNW as well as one from Juneau, AK and Sandpoint, ID on a 3.0m x 1.5m spacing (2222 trees per hectare or 900 trees per acre).
· Survival, height, and diameter were measured periodically through age 15.

· The site was thinned to a 3.0m x 3.0m spacing at age 8 (1111 trees per hectare or 450 trees per acre).
· Seedling survival ranged from 95-99% and showed no significant differences by provenance.

· Provenances from northern WA (Concrete and Sequim) were consistently tallest and with the greatest diameter while provenances from Juneau and Sandpoint were consistently smallest.

· The “local” collection (Lincoln City) was significantly lower in mean bole volume than the northern WA provenances.

· The percentage of superiority for the most vigorous provenance (Concrete, WA) was 15% for diameter and 32% for biomass.

The next tour stop was at a thinning study established way back in 1935-37 by Carl Berntsen.  He investigated and compared the growth and development of pure alder, pure conifer, and mixed species stands, both thinned and unthinned.  The stands regenerated naturally in 1926-27 on abandoned farm land.  His results are published in “Growth and development of red alder compared with conifers in 30 year old stands” PNW Forest and Range Experiment Station, Research Paper #38, 1961.  A summary of results after thirty years of measurement included:
· The unthinned, pure alder had the greatest volume, by far, until about age 29 when it was surpassed by the thinned, pure conifer.

· Yield of the thinned, pure alder was less than that of the unthinned, pure alder.

· Yield of the unthinned alder-conifer mixture was the lowest of all treatments.

Data has also been continually collected and Andrew’s summary of 1996 data included:

· Density was similar across all treatments and ranged from 800-1200 trees per hectare.

· Basal area of the thinned, pure conifer (appx. 100 m2/hectare) far exceeded all other treatments and is still increasing while all other treatments have basically “leveled off” at values between 48 and 65 m2/hectare.
· Both the thinned and unthinned, pure alder had the lowest basal area.

· The unthinned, pure alder and the thinned, pure alder had very similar diameter distributions.

Observations and discussion at this site included:

· Although the group all agreed that long-term growth and yield studies like this are valuable, the lack of replication, the variable stand and treatment establishment dates, and differences in the site and topographic features limit the quantified comparisons. 

· The group was pretty amazed at how good the 80 year old pure alder looked.

· Dave Hibbs had previously plotted both the unthinned and thinned, pure alder on the stand density management diagram and found both of them were tracking self-thinning line.  In other words, the growth advantage from thinning has been lost.
· Both alder treatments had only Sitka spruce sharing canopy space with the alder (no Douglas-fir or Western hemlock)

· The thinned alder plat has substantial Sitka spruce ingrowth, in contrast to the unthinned alder.

· Sitka spruce diameter was greater, and alder vigor was less in the thinned, mixed species treatment than in the unthinned, mixed treatment.  Alder diameter was about the same.
After lunch we visited a study established by Dave Hibbs and Steve Radosevich in 1986.  This study investigates inter- and intraspecific interactions of alder and Douglas-fir. This site is one of three sites established along a site productivity gradient and in combination will improve the understanding of where and how to mix alder and Douglas-fir to improve forest productivity.  For more detailed information regarding the study design and research results please see the included handouts and list of references.

Interspecific interactions were studied using a replacement series design.  Six proportions of alder and/or Douglas-fir were used, once with simultaneous planting and once with delayed alder planting of 5 years.  These 12 treatments were then replicated three times.  Intraspecific interactions were investigated using a Nelder plot design with each plot split with Phosphorus fertilization and replicated three times.
As mentioned earlier, results are published and available (and too lengthy to go into detail here).  The most recent measurements and results have been generated by Radosevich, Hibbs, and Ghersa and are currently in the process of review.
Observations and discussion at this site included:

· Phosphorus additions at this site had no effect on growth of alder.
· Positive yield improvements were possible only with the delayed alder planting; under most species proportions red alder dominated (and suppressed) the Douglas-fir when planted simultaneously.

· In the delayed planting, Douglas-fir performance was unaffected by alder.

· The five year delay in planting alder resulted in about a 40% decrease in alder average tree height.

· Understory species composition and abundance varied greatly due to phonological and architectural characteristics of the stands.

· Trees growing as pure stands at narrow spacing were statistically equal in height as trees grown at the wider spacing.
· A slight positive influence on relative yield was observed only with the delayed alder planting.
· In the 50/50 mix (Tmt 6) almost all of the Douglas-fir was dead.
· In the 70% Douglas-fir /30% alder mix (Tmt 4) the Douglas-fir was growing fairly well but still overtopped.

· In the 25% Douglas-fir /75% alder delayed planting (Tmt 11) the Douglas-fir was overtopped, and the alder growth rate and tree form seemed entirely unaffected by the presence of the Douglas-fir.

· In the 50/50 delayed planting (Tmt 7), the Douglas-fir was still overtopped.

· It’s not until the 75% Douglas-fir /25% alder delayed planting (Tmt 5) that the Douglas-fir shared dominance with the alder.  However, the sizes of both species were smaller than when either was grown in pure stands.  From the ground it looked as if both species shared dominance.  However, Dave Hibbs, after climbing a big Douglas-fir reported that the Douglas-fir was 10-20 feet taller than the alder.

· Finally, in the 90% Douglas-fir /10% alder delayed planting (Tmt 3) the alder was overtopped.  It was mentioned that commercially one could enter this stand, widen the spacing for the Douglas-fir and recover the alder.
· Alder in the 100% pure, narrow spacing (Tmt 12) looked good but not up to the expectation of 20mbf in 25-30 years.  The trees however had very good form and still vigorous as indicated by their 40-50% crown ratio.

· Alder in the 100% pure, wide spacing (Tmt 15) seemed to be larger in diameter than those in the narrow spacing, but had less desirable form due to multiple, big branches.   
Wednesday July 20, 2005:

Attendees: Andrew Bluhm and Dave Hibbs- OSU; Doug Robin and Mike Cafferata- ODF; George McFadden- WA DNR; Lyle Almond- Makah Tribe; Larry Larsen and Jeannette Griese- BLM; Robert Deal- PNW, Portland, OR; Larry Mason- UW, Rural Technology Initiative; 

After welcomes and introductions, Andrew reviewed the last year and the coming year measurements.  Last year had very minimal field work (6 sites).  This coming year has the most he’s seen in 5 years (13 sites).  Furthermore there are three “orphaned sites” to measure.  Please see the annual report included here for a description of the fieldwork schedules.  The overall data collection matrix is impressive:
· 3 of the 4 Type 1 sites have had their 14th year measure.

· After next year, all of the Type 3 sites will have had their 9th year measurement and 4 of the 7 will have had their 12th year measurement.

· Also, after next year, all of the Type 2 sites will have had their 9th year measurement and 19 of the 26 will have had their 12th year measurement.


Next, Andrew updated the group on the HSC’s two main “side projects”; the regional growth model effort and the taper equation effort.  Once again, these are both described in the annual report.  The group was eager to see modeling begin and agreed that not just releasing a model would be a success but releasing a model that the public WOULD and CAN use.  Although the HSC is not officially leading the effort on model choices, Dave Hibbs has and will coordinate this effort because of its importance to hardwood management. 


Other activities the HSC is peripherally involved in are the Sustainable Wood Production Initiative (SWPI) and the Technology Transfer Advisory Group.


Bob Deal (PNW Research Station) is organizing a synthesis of findings from the SWPI that will be presented at a two day symposium on November 30 and December 1, 2005.  The symposium objectives are to present key findings on information synthesized on some of the barriers and opportunities for wood production in the region including sustainable markets (timber harvest potential, market opportunities and lumber manufacturing), sustainable land use (land use changes and forest fragmentation) and sustainable forestry options (riparian management, public perceptions, innovative technologies including wood-plastic composites and potential of red alder for future markets).  Since the funding of the taper equation effort was from the SWPI, the HSC will present the results at this meeting.


The other effort, the Technology Transfer Advisory Group (TTAG) is being led by George McFadden (WA DNR).  The TTAG is an informal technology transfer group made up primarily of technology consumers but with the cooperation of technology producers.  It is not intended to compete with the technology transfer efforts of technology providers.  It is intended to help coordinate technology transfer and make the effort of technology producers efficient in serving the needs of field resource managers.

Technology transfer remains a goal for most research cooperatives but continues to be handled by the cooperatives individually and discussions with several participants at recent research cooperative meetings have identified the desire on the part of cooperative members to develop a coordinated strategy for technology transfer.  Therefore a vision was had for a technology transfer oversight group comprised of technology consumers, research cooperatives, independent researchers and consultants along with federal and state research organizations is to facilitate technology transfer in the region.  


Exactly who will participate and how and when this effort will take place remains to be seen.  The HSC has agreed to participate since one of our main functions is to perform education/outreach projects.  George said that the level of interest in this group was high, and hopes that an exploratory meeting can be held soon.  For more information, contact George McFadden at: george.mcfadden@wadnr.gov.


After a break, Larry Mason of the Rural Technology Initiative (RTI) described the “streaming video” technology his organization currently uses to capture both indoor and outdoor presentations.  Larry is a firm believer in this technology because of it’s compatibility with all types of media (i.e. CD’s, DVDs, internet, modems) quick turn around time, user friendliness and ease of production.  He then explained that with very minimal investments in training (a couple days, at most, to become proficient) and equipment (around $2,000) any individual or organization can produce their own streaming videos.  RTI, has in fact, published a streaming video tutorial on their website (www.ruraltech.org/video/2004/howto/index.asp) and would even be willing to provide personnel support for setting up a streaming video system.  It is marvelous technology and has far-reaching potential.  If interested, please see the RTI website or contact Larry (larrym@u.washington.edu). 

He then handed out DVD’s of the Alder symposium and CDs of Grant Sharpe’s presentation “Western Alder: It’s worth more than you may think”.  We then watched this presentation as an example of this technology.  Streaming video of the symposium can be viewed free of charge at www.ruraltech.org/video/2005/alder_symposium/index.asp or purchased for $10. 

Then, the topic turned to the HSC budget.  Every member paid their full dues in FY 2005 and mainly due to reduced travel expenses; there was a little carryover to FY 2006.  This carryover, in addition to the likelihood of a new member joining the HSC will (most likely) allow income to exceed expenditures in FY 2006.  However, as Doug Robin (ODF) pointed out, income remains relatively constant while expenditures increase annually.  Therefore, a dues increase was mentioned as a possible solution.  However, Dave Hibbs considers a dues increase as a “last option”.  Instead he would prefer to procure outside/additional funds to pay for Andrews’s salary.  These finding options include project specific grants, AMERICORP, and/or OFRI.  All of these options would necessitate increased public relation efforts, and long-term planning.  Dave and Andrew said they would explore outside funding options.

 
Discussion of the budget then led into the future direction of the HSC.  In addition to maintaining the integrity of the study and continued data collection, many members felt that the HSC could/should start investigating the connections between management and products and that manufacturers would be critical in these efforts.  Several specific topics were identified:
How and in what way do silvicultural activities affect product quality?

What specific management activities are necessary to produce a “veneer” log?

At what age or stand conditions would commercial thinning be profitable and beneficial?
What products would likely be in demand when these alder plantations reach rotation age?

These are just a few of many potential topics of study.  To identify others, it was suggested to survey members and nonmembers alike about what are the current and expected log to product questions.  


Finally it was decided that the HSC winter meeting will be in the Siletz/Toledo/Newport area of the OR coast.  The weather will be a lot worse than this summer’s meeting but it will allow the group to measure one or two “orphaned sites” located near there.  The meeting will be held Wednesday and Thursday January 11-12, 2006.  Stay tuned for more information.
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